
PRESIDENT’S  
MESSAGE: 
   Greetings everyone, 
from Apple Blossom Meet 
Headquarters. 2024’s Meet 
is behind us and in the 
books. I  am happy to say 
that we had a very suc-
cessful event again this 
year. Friday night ’s weath-
er didn ’t look to be very 
promising, but when we 
got up bright and early on 
Saturday to head to Jim 
Barnett Park. the skies 
didn ’t look too bad. The 
day turned out to be pretty 
good for a car show.  We 
had plenty of help getting the cars onto the field 
for everyone to enjoy.  
     I want to say THANK YOU individually to the 
following chairpersons:  Meet Chair - Duane 

Catlett;  Pre-

Registration - Linda Comontofski; Late Registra-
tion - Lauren Conrad;  Flea Market - Jeff Feltner;  
Field Set-Up (Friday afternoon) - Kevin Malony;  
Traffic Control - Paul Ruscito;  Show Field Park-
ing - Kevin Malony;  Class Judging - Jim Stup;  
Special Awards - Bob Engle.  
     Of course, these folks could not do their 
tasks without the help of Everyone that was 
there to help them out, so to all of you: THANK 
YOU too.  We also had the opportunity to test 
out our new sound system that Paul Ruscito put 
together for us. Once the Park Ranger turned 
the power on, the system proved to be what we 
needed and several compliments were made as 
to how well it worked.  THANK YOU, Paul, and 
to all those that contributed to the purchase of 
the new equipment.   
     A very special THANK YOU goes to our Ap-
ple Blossom 
Meet Sponsors 
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CALENDAR 

   

The Split Rim 

 

 June 6, 2024 - 7:00 pm  
 Membership Meeting   
& Annual Auction Night 

 

Where:  Antique Car Shelter, Jim Barnett Park 

        1001 E. Cork St, Winchester, VA 22601 

 

(see map & directions, next-to-last page of newsletter) 
 

 

                                           Meeting Hosts:  Stewart & Carole Belkin 

 

Note: To Allow Time for the Auction, Only Light 
Refreshments will be Served  

                   SEE MORE INFO ON PAGE 2  

         WELCOME NEW MEMBERS ! 

The Board is pleased to report acceptance of the follow-
ing new members at the May Board Meeting. Please add 
to your 2024 Roster: 
 

               Mark & Lisa Vining of Boyce, VA 

              (720) 341-7777      markvim@msn.com  
                The Vinings are Mustang aficionados.                                               
                                  WELCOME ABOARD ! 

[continued under  PRESIDENT, page 2] 

• JUN 6  -  Membership Meeting &  
Auction Night, 7pm, Antique Car  
Shelter, Jim Barnett Park. 

• JUN 16  -  Happy Fathers’ Day ! 
• JUN 20 -  Board Meeting, 7pm, Round 

Hill Church, Winchester. All members 
welcome.  

• JUN 24  -  NOON DEADLINE for  JULY  
NEWSLETTER  

• JUN 29  -  Eddie Busko Memorial 
Cruise-in, 10am-3pm, Welltown U.M. 
Church, Clear Brook, VA 

• JUL 4  -  Happy Independence Day ! 
• JUL 11  -  Membership Meeting &  

Potluck, 7pm, Antique Car Shelter, Jim 
Barnett Park. 

HAPPY JUNE BIRTHDAYS !  

                JUNE CLUB CALENDAR CAR OF THE MONTH 

                   Bill and Cindy Anderson’s 1965 Corvette  
                                 (see story on page 7) 

03 Bo Weddle 19 Bob Engle 

05 Larry Moore 20 Jim Tillery 

17 Celeste Borel 21 Mitch Orndorff 

18 Diane Wisener 26 Diann Dailey 

18 Joanie Gose 27 Mike Herbert 
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- Omps Funeral Home 
and Cremation  

Services; Safford Chrysler/Jeep of Winchester; 
and J.C. Taylor Insurance.     
     There are also many things done behind the 
scenes that a lot of people don ’t know about or 
know who did what. There are those that ac-
quired our Meet Sponsors,  others distributed 
flyers around the area, and there are those who 
reached out to the Special Award Sponsors or 
even sponsored an award themselves. To all of 
those, the food vendor, Toby Allison and Legacy 
Christian Academy, and any others that I may 
not have included, I say THANK YOU too. Of 
course you can ’t have a show without the vehi-
cles, so one more THANK YOU goes out to ALL 
the owners and their vehicles that were dis-
played to make the meet a success.   
     As with any event there are many, many 
hours are spent preparing for the big day. Most 
of us have no idea how much time Linda, and 
Duane and Bonnie especially have spent to 
make this show the top-notch event that it is.  A 
VERY SPECIAL THANK YOU  to them for all of 
their hard work and time.           
     I hope everyone enjoyed the day and am 
looking forward to next year ’s Meet.  (Will some-
one or everyone please put in an order now for 
clear warm weather next year on May 9 & 10, 
2025 ?).   

     Remember our June meeting will be held at 
the Antique Car Shelter in Jim Barnett Park on 
Thursday June 6 @ 7:00. This is our annual 
fund raising Auction. Light refreshments will be 
served. Please gather up those items you feel 

appropriate to be auctioned off (see Linda ’s an-
nouncement in this newsletter) and remember “if 
it doesn ’t sell you take it back home with you ”!!  
(At least that ’s what I was told my first year!!!  I 
wonder if Art Bragg told me that ?!?!??!!). As al-
ways, please remember to stop by our advertis-
ers and sponsors and Thank them for supporting 
our newsletter and events.       
     See you all in the Park, Jeff 

     APPLE BLOSSOM TROPHY PICKUP 

     We had so many fine vehicles on the showfield 
that we ran short of 1st Place trophies at the Awards 
Presentation on show day (there were 44 1sts !) and 
asked winning Club members to step back to allow 
our guests to take their trophies. Meet Chair Duane 
has ordered an additional 16 trophies and hopes to 

have them ready to present at our June 
6 meeting — so winners, please plan to 
attend and receive your well-deserved 
trophy ! Thanks for your patience. A full 
list of all Apple Blossom winners  
appears on pages 5-6. 
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     Send articles, photos & ads to: shenandoahregion@gmail.com  

                2024 ROSTERS READY 

The 2024 Roster has been published. If you 
didn’t already get your copy, the Secretary 
will have yours at the June 6th Member-
ship Meeting. Please plan to pick up your copy of the 
Roster then, to save on postage. Thanks ! 

JULY NEWS DEADLINE: NOON  MON JUNE 24 

          Su n shi n e R epor t    
                       Sunshine Chairs Dave & Sharon Lewis report sending:  
 

 Good-wishes card to Will Wood, who is recovering from shoulder sur-
gery in early May. We were glad to see he is doing well 
enough that he helped park cars at our Apple Blossom 
Show. 

 As always, let’s all keep in our thoughts and prayers those 
members who struggle daily with ongoing issues that keep 
them "in the shop" and not running on all cylinders.  

PRESIDENT: [from page 1] 

  ANNUAL CAR CLUB  
  AUCTION NIGHT JUNE 6   
  AT MEMBERSHIP MEETING 

Our annual Auction will take place following 
our June 6 membership meeting. We are asking for do-
nations of car-related items (such as literature, parts, 
cleaning supplies, petromobilia) to be auctioned that night 
to raise funds for the Club. We also happily accept do-
nations of baked goods  -  which seem to be VERY 
popular items based on past auctions. Note that the 
meeting will be the first one of the summer to be held at 
the Antique Car Shelter in Jim Barnett Park, Winchester 
at 7pm. This will NOT be a potluck meeting  -  in the inter-
est of time; light refreshments will be served. Hope to see 
you there  - these auctions are always entertaining ! 
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                            THE WRAP-UP  
After many months of planning, our 64th show is now be-
hind us. Prior to show day, we had 105 vehicles pre-

registered, with 82 of those asking to be class judged. The 
weather co-operated, aside from it being chilly in the morn-
ing. We ended up with 30 no-shows (a 71% turnout) but 
once the sun seemed to be peeking out, we got another 27 
in Late Registration, so we ultimately had 102 on the field, 
a respectable showing. Chief Judge Jim Stup and his team 
of judges awarded 44 1st-Place, 11 2nd-Place, and 2 3rd-

Place trophies. Of the Special Awards, Bob Engle’s team 
matched 28 categories to qualifying vehicles. See lists of 
all winners on pages 5-6. Flea Market Chair Jeff Feltner 
reports he had 15 spaces filled.  

Our greatest thanks go out to Meet Chairman Duane Cat-
lett and wife/indispensable partner Bonnie for all the work 
they do in the background to make sure our show is a suc-
cess: from arrangements with the Park; securing a food 
vendor; ordering, storing, and lugging trophies; making 
sure we have the required number of Port-a-Pots; getting 

the flyers and 
dash plaques 
handled; and 
ensuring that 
all the Com-
mittee Chairs 
have what 
they need all 
lined up - and 
managing all 
that in the 
midst of 
countless 
phone calls 
and emails 
from potential 
attendees. 
President  
Jeff’s mes-
sage has al-
ready offered 
the Club’s 
thanks to the 
Committee 
Chairs and 
their teams, who all stepped up to lend a hand with publici-
ty, tents, field layout, judging, special awards selection, 
parking, registration/late registration, and traffic control. 
With everyone’s help, the gears meshed smoothly, and we 
have already started thinking of ways to make next year’s 
show even better. Thanks, everyone ! 

 

Rolling thru Pre-Registration  

Late Registration & Merch Sales 

Flea Marketeers 

[Continued under  
  APPLE, page 4] 
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 Here are 
more of the Apple Blossom 2024 par-
ticipants. Photos by Jim Colville and 
Harry Newman. See our Facebook 
page & website for lots more pix by  
Tom Parker, who also made many  
Facebook posts to promote the show.  

APPLE: [from page 3] See full Winners’ Lists page 5-6 



    JUNE 2024                                                                                             THE SPLIT RIM                                                                                                PAGE  5 

 

    Congratulations to All the Apple Blossom Trophy Winners ! 
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MEMBER NEWS 

                   JUNE CAR OF THE MONTH 

              Bill and Cindy Anderson’s 1965 Corvette 

                            by Bill Anderson 

In 1978 this Corvette was spotted by my Father-in-

Law.  It was in a doctor’s yard parked under a tree in 
Upperville, VA.  He knew he could give the car the re-
newed life it deserved.  He bought it from the good 
doctor.  He went through it mechanically and repaired 
and serviced it as needed.  It was then sent off for 

fresh paint and a new top.  He then enjoyed the Cor-
vette for 22 years.  In 2000 Warren purchased a sec-
ond Corvette, a 1974 model, and he gave the ’65 to 
his daughter Cindy. Cindy and I found it a lot of fun 
taking trips in the Vette.  When we were married, we 
used it for our honeymoon trip to the beach.  Over the 
next few years, it was becoming obvious that the paint 
was deteriorating, and it was showing some wear.  It 
was time for another restoration.  Cindy preferred the 
car be given some personality during this transition.  
We like the muscle car look and sound of the Cor-
vettes rival – the Shelby Cobra.  So, we gave the Cor-
vette the “Cobra Killer” treatment  -  wider tires which 
resulted in wider fenders and side pipe headers to let 
out the rumble of the 1965 high horsepower engine.  
Cindy and I continue to enjoy taking trips in the Cor-
vette.  In 2018 we traveled 10k miles over the course 
of three weeks.  That trip included camping 
(Yellowstone Park -we carried our camping gear in 
the spare tire well), Canada (Boutchart Gardens), Pa-
cific Coast Highway, Grand Canyon, Route 66 and a 
great deal of other fond experiences.  This car has 
received and given renewed life. 

FROM DUANE CATLETT:  
Duane and his 1969 Dodge Coronet 
carried VA Senator Timmy French in 
this year’s Apple Blossom Festival 
Grand Feature Parade May 4. The day 
was a bit rainy, but it looks like they 
still had plenty of spectators. 

FROM JIM COLVILLE: 
   ROY ROGERS CRUISE-IN MAY 3 

Took my turquoise ‘68 Barracuda con-
vertible out for its first Friday evening 
cruise in for 2024. The Friday evening 
cruise-in is finally back at the Roy Rog-
ers in Ranson, WV. The parking lot 
was packed, and it appears that the 
move back to Roy’s might actually 
draw back some of the attendance that 
was lost over the last few years. This 
cruise-in is sponsored by Country 
Roads Car Club and they provide vin-
tage ‘50s-‘70's music for the event. 
The DJ is parked off to one side and is 
not played too loudly. Here are just a 

few cars from the evening's show. 
My favorite was the black ‘63 Mercury 
Marauder. The first year 1964 Olds 4-4
-2 convertible is a rare sight. Next, a 
‘69 Mustang Mach I.  

[Editor: here are members’ submissions 
received since Apr. 22] 

[Continued under MEMBER NEWS, page 9] 
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ROY ROGERS CRUISE-IN, CON’T 

The green AAR Cuda is a one family-

owned car. The current owner has had 
it for four years, but his dad bought it 

new. The ‘63 Pontiac Lemans had the 
326 V8 under the hood. It was a ‘63 
LeMans like this that Marisa Tomei 
described in "My Cousin Vinny". These 
cars feature independent rear suspen-
sion because rather than having a con-
ventional transmission and rear differ-
ential setup, these cars featured a rear 
transaxle. Next up is a ‘67 Firebird 
400.  

Hoping to see some club members 
bring their cars out to future cruise-ins. 
This event is every Friday evening 
through September (weather permit-
ting) and goes from about 5PM to 
about 7PM. 

FROM LARRY OMPS: 
Here are 3 photos of the 1962 Cor-
vette restomod conversion that I am 
currently working on. It has a new 
frame and suspension with an LS3  
Camaro engine and 6 speed turbo  
hydromatic transmission.  
My estimation is 4 to 6 months for 
completion, but who knows. 1 step for-
ward and 6 steps backward. [Larry, a 
lot of members know exactly what 
you mean...Looks beautiful!] 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

FROM JIM COLVILLE: 
      MASON-DIXON MOPAR DAY  
Sunday! Sunday Sunday !!! One Day 
Only! It's Mopar Day at Mason Dixon 
Dragway in Boonesboro, Maryland!! 
See pavement pounding Hemis, big 
block Mopars, Modern Mopar Muscle, 
and even modified Slant Sixes burn up 
the quarter mile!  Shop the vendor 
swap meet for those elusive parts for 
your Mopar projects! See classic Mo-
pars in the big car show! May 19th was 
the annual Mopar show at Mason Dix-
on. I went along with a few friends. My 
first stop was the vendors and I imme-
diately found a heater control panel for 
the dash that I needed for one of my 
own projects. Overall, there weren't 
very many vendors, but they did have 
a great selection of Mopar muscle era 
parts that can be hard to find. The car 
show attracted about seventy cars and 
trucks. Among them, a very nice ‘36 
Dodge sedan, and a pretty red ‘64 
Sport Fury convertible. . Among the 
trucks was a big Dodge 800  

MEMBER NEWS: [from page 7] 

[Continued under MEMBER NEWS, page 10]
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MASON-DIXSON MOPAR CON’T 

The blue '78 Volare' Road Runner is a 
model not often seen, yet the one at 
the show was a very nice example.  

In addition to the Volare" Road Run-
ner, there were other nice "malaise 
era" Mopars including a '72 Chrysler 
Newport coupe,  

and a '74 Plymouth Gold Duster.  

Besides a rather large contingent of 
modern Mopar muscle, most of the 
vehicles in the show were from the 
early ‘60s to early ‘70s muscle car era. 
A few examples included the Hemi or-
ange ‘70 Charger, the top banana ‘72 

Dodge Demon 340, the blue ‘69 Sport 
Satellite convertible, and the sublime 
‘70 Road Runner. 

A couple more from the show included 
a blue ‘69 Super Bee, and a red AAR 
Cuda.  

After going through the show, we sat in 
the stands to catch some of the racing 
action. It’s true that most of the cars 
running were either modern muscle, or 
classic big and small block Mopars, but 
the Slant Six Club showed up with 
some modified slant six powered cars. 
Some of those cars with the "leaning 
tower of power", like the little blue ‘64 
Valiant, turned in some impressive 
times. 

MEMBER NEWS: [from page 9] 
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Member Bill Busko is the contact for this cruise-in in memory of his son, Eddie. 
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   PLEASE PATRONIZE OUR ADVERTISERS WHEN YOU  
   CAN, AND BE SURE TO LET THEM  KNOW YOU  

   HEARD ABOUT THEM IN THE SPLIT RIM. 
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   PLEASE PATRONIZE OUR ADVERTISERS 
WHEN YOU CAN, AND BE SURE TO LET   

   THEM KNOW YOU  HEARD ABOUT THEM IN  
THE SPLIT RIM. 

 NOTE: Timothy Price (see ad above ) says for antique 
cars, if you supply the oil and filter, he will change your 
oil and lubricate the chassis for $40. Mention this ad. 
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FOR SALE: Now Available, 93 Octane non-

Ethanol Gas, at Interstate Liberty. Rte. 7 at I-
81. Pump 2.  
FOR SALE: Now available, 90 Octane non-

Ethanol Gas, all pumps, Royal Farms, 920 Ber-
ryville Ave. Winchester and in most other Roy-
al Farms locations. 
FOR SALE:  VA and WV Vintage Tags – Tom 
Rissler (540) 662-9020  
FOR SALE: 1928 4 cylinder, Chevy National, 2dr 
coach, 56,000 miles. Yellow body with black 
fenders. Engine, trans-mission, and brakes 
rebuilt within last 4 years. New tires. Original 
top. Runs and drives great. Project car. Needs 
new wood and wiring. Comes w/ extra parts. 
$5,000. Call Doug Swanson (540) 636-4558.  
FOR SALE: 1962 Biscayne 2-door post car, 
many extra parts , 6 cyl car but have extra 283 
or 327 motors 3speed trans. $4,000. Call Bo 
Weddle, 540-323-2858  
FOR SALE : 1957 Ford Thunderbird. Triple 
white. Body off frame restoration. 50k 
miles.  312 V8 automatic.  Beautiful condition. 
Please call or text Dave Lewis at 540-247-3584  
 

FOR SALE:  1940 Packard 110, 6cyl. HPOF certi-
fied, was owned by the late Andy Anderson.  
Also for sale 1923 Buick Touring, 6cyl, HPOF 
certified. Buddy Lacy 804-252-2196 or  
buddylacy@yahoo.com 

 

FOR SALE:  1951 Mercury 4-dr. blue orig. color, 
aluminum radiator, 348 Chevy engine, 7R4 

auto trans, air cond., power steering, new tires 
& wheels. Upholstery redone in orig. pattern. 
$17k OBO.  Bob Little 304-579-0807  
 

FOR SALE:  Devilbis 80 Gal. two stage air com-
pressor. $800; Abrasive blast cabinet $100;  
VW dealers engine lift porter $200 . Call Chet 
Allen (229) 977-1501 after 5:00 pm 

 

FOR SALE: 1932 Ford Fire Truck. Flathead V-8. 
Lights and siren work, runs good, good overall 
condition. Needs paint. $4500. Joe Reynolds 
301-988-5351  

FOR SALE: Pair of 1965 VA tags, “Y6-288”; pair 
of 1956 VA tags, “474-264”.Bruce Hall, 304-

283-3661 or bruce@applewoodmotorcar.com. 
 

FOR SALE: 1978 Thunderbird.302 cid engine. 
59,000 miles. Runs and drives but engine runs 
hot and smokes. Needs paint. Asking $4,000. 
Terry Fait, 304-270-8120. 
 

FOR SALE:  AMC/Rambler 198 c.i. Inline six 
cylinder block.  Brand new in orig.  labeled 
wooden crate and packaging. Never used. 
Stored inside temp controlled garage.  
Add’l info, photos, & pricing/shipping details, 
contact Mark Dinsmore, 
markshotrodgarage@gmail.com.  
FOR SALE: 1935 Ford Pick Up Truck;  
Sitting on a 1940 Chassis; has a Flat Head V-8 
that has been rebuilt. It has new valves, pis-
tons and bearings in it. New paint job. Good 
tires. Hydraulic brakes. Have the hood and grill 
also, they need to be re-installed. Great start 
job for someone to complete to their own lik-

ing. With a little work, and some elbow grease, 
you will have yourself a great ride. Comes with 
boxes of extra parts, some brand new vintage 
Ford, others used. It needs finished wiring, 
steering linkage, wood floor installed in the 
cab and door glass. Must see to appreci-
ate.  Best Reasonable Offer. Call Bruce Hall, 
304-283-3661, 9:00 AM to 5:00 PM ONLY.  
FOR SALE: 1927  Buick model 27-48 Master 4-

passenger coupe. 4500.00 For more infor-
mation call Michael Witt 540-303-1028 

FOR SALE: 1956 Ford Crown Victoria; 292 cid, 
automatic, aqua/white. Have receipts totaling 
$110K invested, asking $60K. Gene Woodard, 
Alexandria, VA  703-360-1956 

FOR SALE: (UPDATED AD) 1953 Studebaker 
Commander Hard Top "Starliner". Beige/Coral 
Red. Beautiful, unrestored #2 car. HPOF certi-
fied. 232 OHV V8, 120 HP, 33,401 Miles, 3-

Speed OD. Power steering. Located in Win-
chester. Asking $32,500.  All reasonable offers 
considered. Photos on request. Contact: 
Jim Tillery 703-973-8927 
or TilleryJD@gmail.com  

M A R K E T P L A CE  

Send newsletter ads to:  
shenandoahregion@gmail.com 

JULY  NEWS  DEADLINE:   
NOON  MON  JUNE 24 

From Facebook: Car Memes & Jokes page 

DIRECTIONS TO ANTIQUE CAR SHELTER, JIM BARNETT PARK 

1001 E. Cork St.  Winchester    From Pleasant Valley Rd, turn east onto E. Cork 
St. There are 2 Park entrances  -  make Right turn at first light (first entrance). 
Turn left  directly 
in front of the 
War Memorial 
Bldg (red blob on 
map next to “Jim 
Barnett Park” 
text), and drive 
past the ball 
fields. At the T,  
turn Right and 
follow the road 
(Oak Dr) south to 
the Y.  Bear left 
at the Y, and 
follow the road 
past the dog 
park (on your 
left) to the dead 
end at the An-
tique Car Shel-
ter. There is a 
gravel parking 
lot, or you can park on the grass beyond it. Alternately, you can take the 2nd 
Park entrance from Cork St and follow Oak Dr as outlined above. No restroom 
facilities at the shelter, but the War Memorial Bldg is open to the public.  



                             SHENANDOAH REGION, AACA     --     OFFICERS 2024 

President Vice-President Secretary Treasurer 
Jeff Smulovitz Kevin Malony Linda Comontofski Bonnie Catlett 

grandpaw3x@yahoo.com kmalony@hotmail.com shenandoahregion@gmail.com catlettbd@gmail.com 

(540) 533-7235 (540) 688-9547 (304) 267-6471 (540) 539-0082 

    

Director (2022-24) Director (2024-25) Director (2024-26) President Emeritus 

Paul Ruscito Jim Tillery Tom Parker Dan Rowzie 

p.ruscito@comcast.net tilleryjd@gmail.com tomrparkerjr@gmail.com drowzie@comcast.net 
(540) 624-9454 (540) 678-1565 (703) 727-3665 (304) 728-6641 

    

Apple Blossom Meet Chair   Newsletter Editor 
Duane Catlett                Web Site :  shenandoah.aaca.com Linda Comontofski 

catlettbd@gmail.com      Club Email: shenandoahregion@gmail.com shenandoahregion@gmail.com 

(540) 533-7376   (304) 267-6471 

        

                      Sunshine Committee Chairs:  

 David & Sharon Lewis (540) 247-3584 — dtlewis51@gmail.com 

If Undeliverable, return to: 
Editor, The Split Rim 

c/o 1501 W. King St. 
Martinsburg, WV 25401 

 

shenandoahregion@gmail.com  

Facebook :  www.facebook.com/ShenandoahRegionAACA  


